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The deadline for articles for Newsletter 72 will be 1st February 2006.  Please let Martin Gale have 
contributions as soon as possible.  Articles or reports on PC disc are welcome - preferably saved in 
RTF - rich text format.  Articles sent by E-mail can either be “attached” or be part of the body of 
the E-mail message.  Clearly printed documents are acceptable and can be scanned and read into 
the PC.  Hand-written items should be as clear as possible, please, paying particular attention to 
the spelling of site and mineral names. 
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MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING 
of the BRITISH MICROMOUNT SOCIETY 

at LEICESTER UNIVERSITY ON SUNDAY 25th SEPTEMBER 2005. 
 
The Chairman Roy Starkey opened the meeting at 10.05a.m. There were 46 members present. 
Secretary - Shirley Adrian. 
 
1. Apologies for  Absence. 
Apologies were received from Andy and Melissa Banthorpe, Don Blake, Mike Dannatt, David 
Green, Max Wirth and Doug Morgan. 
 
2. Minutes of the A.G.M. of 19th September 2004. 
The Minutes had been circulated in the Newsletter. Kevin Johns proposed that they be accepted. 
This was seconded by Martin Gale and agreed by the meeting. 
 
3. Matters ar ising from the Minutes. 
No matters were raised. 
 
4. Treasurer ’s Report. 
 
Alan Edwards reported a reduction in funds of £565 in the year ending 31st May 2005. Part of this 
was due to the 2004 Symposium deficit of £261 caused by attendance being down by 11 delegates 
(£176) and the increased cost of printing the Symposium material. The increase in printing costs 
for the Newsletter and Membership Lists accounted for the remainder of the over-expenditure for 
the year. Attendance this year of 78 delegates was back at the 2003 level. 
 
Alan pointed out that since the year’s end we had spent some £1500 on a colour laser printer and 
associated paper and colour cartridge costs. This acquisition printed the Symposium brochure and 
will now be used for all our printing requirements, including Newsletters and Occasional Papers. 
To put the cost of this printer into perspective, the total cost of last year’s printing was £1474. 
 
Alan asked for a vote of thanks to Mike Leppington for auditing the accounts and his re-
appointment as auditor. This was proposed by Neil Hubbard, seconded by Martin Gale and agreed 
by the meeting. 
 
Mike Leppington said he felt the matter of the BMS Prize for the best Geology Student Workbook 
needed clarification. This year there had been two “Firsts”  and each had been awarded the full 
£100 prize money.  
 
The Secretary reported that this was in line with the previous occasion in 1997 when there was a 
tie for first place. 
 
Peter Hay suggested that a guideline maximum of perhaps £200 should be set.  This was agreed in 
principle but to be left to the Committee’s discretion. 
 
Mike also thought there should be guidance on the reimbursement of Committee expenses and 
proposed a basis of 25p/mile for travel. This was seconded by Alan Dyer and agreed by the 
meeting with one vote against. 
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5. Membership Secretary’s Report. 
 
Membership numbers were stable at around 213. 
 
6. Chairman’s Report. 
 
Roy Starkey said: 
Each year as we gather in Leicester (our spiritual home it seems), I am always overwhelmed by the 
sheer friendliness and generosity of the BMS membership. We have all commented upon this 
phenomenon, and we are privileged indeed to be a part of this close-knit community. This year, 
perhaps more so than previously, I have started to feel that our attendance numbers are under 
threat. For a variety of reasons, some of our “key players”  are elsewhere and we understand why, 
BUT, the Symposium used to hold “must be there”  status in most of our diaries and we need to get 
it back to that ranking if we possibly can. So, to those of you who do normally come, and to those 
who have never been to a Symposium yet, and are reading this, PLEASE make 2006 the year that 
we have a record attendance. I’ ll be working with the new Chairman and the Symposium 
organisers to see what we can do to bring this about. 
 
2005 has been quite a landmark year for the Starkey household – we saw our building work 
completed at Christmas and the new Mineral Room is now finished ! Time to catch up on all that 
cataloguing backlog ! It has also been quite a good year for new finds, with ewaldite from Dolyhir 
being perhaps the single event which has caused most excitement. Tom and Allie Cotterell 
celebrated the birth of their daughter Charlotte Anna on 3rd July, just in time to bring her along to 
my Mineral Room Opening Party ! 
 
Over the past 12 months there have been some welcome developments in relation to the Caldbeck 
Fells issue, and our sister organisation, The Russell Society, has also been pursuing useful 
dialogue in this regard with various parties. Let us all hope that next year will see a further 
normalisation of activities and hopefully some mending of fences in the various relationships that 
have been damaged by this episode. Trevor Bridges will provide a short report later in the meeting. 
 
I made an attempt to resurrect the May Day Field Meeting this year, but there was insufficient 
support to make it worth organising. Do people think it would be nice to get back to the days when 
we took over a caravan park or Guest House/B&B’s and had a communal collecting weekend? 
Who remembers our classic trip to the Tavistock and Meldon area, or Richard Bell’s golf umbrella 
at Sanquhar? Let the new Chairman know what you think.  
 
Our local Groups continue to meet, and we now have a new Midlands Group organiser in the 
shape of Maria Justamond who took over from Dick Smith at the last Symposium. Dick had been 
the driving force behind the Group since its inception and we thank him for all his hard work. 
Maria has also assumed the role of National Reference Collection Curator, taking over from Max 
Wirth (the original incumbent) who has held the post for the past umpteen years, with a short 
break whilst Doug Morgan hosted the collection for several years. We thank Max and Doug for all 
their hard work and dedication - it is a fantastic collection and resource. 
 
We also have a new Team at the helm for the Symposium and they have done us proud, in the 
great traditions of this Annual event. Many thanks to Martin Gale, Bob Cheetham and Greg 
Towning. 
 
Also during the year Mick Wolfe produced the 10th Edition of the British Directory of 
Micromounters – thanks very much Mick. If you are reading this, and your details are not 
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included, or are out of date, please let Mick know and we can publish an addendum with the 
Newsletter. Thanks also to Mike Dannatt for organising the printing of the Directory. 
 
At the 2003 AGM I drew attention to the fact that it was my opinion that the Society should seek 
to appoint a new Chairman, and last year I confirmed that I would not continue beyond September 
2005. I am delighted to say that we do have a nomination for Chairman, and I look forward to 
seeing him duly elected a little later this morning. 
 
Sadly, since the last Symposium we have to record the death of John Dickinson – surely one of the 
stars of many a Symposium. I always made a bee-line for John’s boxes, crammed with goodies, 
mainly from Mid-Wales and the Caldbeck Fells. An obituary notice appeared in Newsletter 69. 
We also lost another member from the Warrington area – Bill Ford, who will be well remembered 
by members of the Warrington Mineral and Lapidary Society. An obituary notice appeared in 
Newsletter 70. 
 
Once again, as a consequence of notes provided to Quintin Wight, we have enjoyed excellent 
global publicity in Rocks and Minerals magazine, this year’s account even running to a mention of 
a certain British nomination to the Micromounter’s Hall of Fame, complete with photo ! 
 
I would like to see the Society develop the Web Site and ask that members try to support Andy 
Banthorpe by feeding him material, and updating what is already posted. At the very least we 
ought to manage notification of Local Group Meetings. If you have photos of members out on 
field trips, interesting specimens, localities or whatever, please send them in. I would really like to 
see our suggested “Virtual Field Trips”  page take off. The idea was to have 6-10 pictures of 
specimens and the locality and a few words describing what there is to see. If you can provide a 
reference to a Journal paper or article too then so much the better. Thanks to Andy for his hard 
work in setting up and maintaining the Site. 
  
I would like to express my personal thanks to all of the people who help to make the BMS special 
– the various Local Groups and their organisers, the members of the Committee and other Society 
Officers who work quietly in the background, and of course a special thank you to the Symposium 
Team. 
 
Finally, we must record our thanks to our hosts the University of Leicester for the tremendous 
support that they and members of the Geology Department have given us over the years. 
 
So, it now remains only for me to wish my successor “all the best” , and I look forward to 
participating from the “back benches”  at next year’s AGM. 
 
7. Amendment to the Constitution 
 
Para 5.1 of the 1994 Constitution reads: “The business of the Society shall be conducted by a 
Committee consisting of four officers: Chairman, Secretary, Treasurer, Membership Secretary.”  
 
At the 2004 AGM Harry Critchley proposed that the post of Vice-Chairman should be created to 
facilitate a regular change of Chairman. 
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Para 5.1 would therefore be amended to: 
“The business of the Society shall be conducted by a Committee consisting of five officers: 
Chairman, Vice-Chairman, Secretary, Treasurer, Membership Secretary” . 
 
This was agreed by the meeting with one vote against. 
 
8. Other  Reports 
 
8.1 Newsletter  Editor . 
 
Once again I am obliged to apologise for my absence for personal reasons. 
This symposium marks the completion of my ninth year as editor – it seems like only yesterday 
that I took it on! Time flies when you are enjoying yourself! 
 
While I am willing to continue in the post for one more year - unless someone else is itching to 
take it on – I really do feel that a change is due. Therefore I wish to announce “up front”  that 
unless someone else is found to take over now, I shall only produce three more issues – those for 
October 2005 and February and June 2006. Lest there be any doubt in anyone’s mind, I would be 
very happy to hand over to another member right away. The completion of 10 years would just 
give me an opportunity to force the issue! 
 
Throughout the last 9 years, save for the colour pages in the 50th issue, I have followed the format 
set by former holders of the post and maybe that format needs to be updated. Certainly there were 
calls as long ago 1998 for colour to be used following issue number 50. The minutes of the AGM 
for that year record that the expense was felt to be unjustified. Now that the Society has its own 
printer and technology has advanced, perhaps that argument no longer applies. Just remember that, 
before they can be published, colour photographs have to reach the editor in good time. 
 
This time last year, in my report, I said: 
“Are there any changes which members would like to see? Features to add? Features to remove? 
Would anyone like to write a regular column on a topic? Please don’ t crush Roy in the rush.”   Roy 
was quite safe for I have been underwhelmed by offers and suggestions. What is clear, once again, 
is that the newsletter of the British Micromount Society is dependent on reports of foreign trips 
and collecting for the bulk of the material available for publication. 
 
Notwithstanding that, I really am most grateful to all of those who have made contributions – both 
foreign and home-grown. Without you there would be nothing for me to publish. 
 
8.2 Curator  
 
Roy said Maria was looking to try and complete the Collection by filling the gaps in suites of 
minerals from various localities.  
Four specimens have been found to have pyrite rot and need replacing: barite and marcasite from 
Gedloch Quarry, Elgin; pyrites from Holmbush and Vale Quarry, Mansfield. 
 
Maria wished to thank those who had given her specimens for the Collection and for exchange. 
Contact had been made with the French Micromount Association (AFM) and she will shortly be 
receiving 184 specimens from them. Once these have been catalogued the list will be made 
available. Donations of swap material would be welcome to help with the formation of a foreign 
collection. 
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An electronic version of the information slip to accompany contributions was available from the 
web site. 
 
8.3 Archivist. 
 
Alan Edwards reported that David Green had the copy of Rashleigh and one volume of 
Goldschmidt. The other volumes were at the Symposium. 
 
8.4 Branch Co-ordinators. 
 
Roy Starkey said that around 12 members met in Solihull. The next meeting would be on 16th 
October when the theme would be “Minerals of the Mendips and Somerset” . Details of the 
meeting can be found on the BMS Website. 
 
Peter Wallace reported that the February meeting had been cancelled at short notice as the 
Ringway Community Centre had been declared unsafe due to subsidence. However it had now 
been deemed safe provided numbers did not exceed 30, and quarterly meetings had been resumed.  
He also reported that long-time member Peter Reynolds wished to dispose of his micromount 
collection and would welcome anyone at his home to select specimens. 
 
Martin Stolworthy reported that the rent for the Church Hall in which the Norfolk branch met had 
been raised from £7/evening to £10/hour. Meetings had therefore been “amalgamated”  with those 
of the Norfolk Mineral and Lapidary Society. 
 
Mick Wolfe reported that the Bircotes group was more or less defunct as former attendees were no 
longer able to travel the distances involved. 
 
Harry Critchley said that the Warrington group were soldiering on. Since the Warrington Mineral 
Club disbanded the Micromount group have met at his home, with between 4 and 7 members 
attending. 
 
Chris Jewson reported that a bunch of stalwarts met quarterly in Liskeard and were supplemented 
from time to time by “ foreign”  visitors. Ancillary activities such as a morning Field Trip had been 
successful. 
 
8.5 SymposiumOrganisers. 
 
Martin Gale recorded his thanks to Greg Towning, Bob Cheetham, Rob Selley, Andy Castleton 
and Nick Peters for their help in the organisation. 
 
Roy said it was nice to be offered assistance with transporting microscopes and other 
paraphernalia up to the lab. 
 
The Auction had taken £458.50, raising £235.75 for Society funds. He thanked those who had 
brought material for the Auction, Trevor Bridges for acting as auctioneer and Martin Stolworthy 
and Richard Belson for keeping the tally. 
 
The Raffle had made £102 and thanks were due to the donors of the prizes. 
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8.6 Occasional Papers. 
 
John Pearce reported that there were now 20 issues. In future any Papers needing quality 
production would be printed by Martin Gale using our new printer. Others would be photocopied 
as before. 
In the pipeline was a Paper on Silicates—by a non-BMS-member, but that should not be held 
against him! A Paper on Radioactivity has been pending for some time. 
 
John said he would like a Paper on cleaning minerals. (Trevor Bridges said “Don’ t do it!” ) 
 
British Fluorescent Minerals was another possible topic. 
 
Roy said he was planning to take a complete set to the Baltimore Micromount Symposium. 
 
9. Founder ’s Cup. 
 
Each year the BMS honours a member who is judged to have made an outstanding contribution to 
the work of the Society, Micromounting or Mineralogy in general. 
 
As with the Oscars and other public award ceremonies, it is traditional to try and disguise the 
identity of the recipient, whilst briefly reprising his or her achievements, and each year it seems to 
get more difficult!  
 
This year’s nominee has a long association with the BMS, and has been a past speaker at the 
Symposium. A collector of minerals for longer than he will care to remember, and micromount 
enthusiast from the early days of the Russell Society, he is a superb teacher and ambassador for the 
subject of mineralogy. Always happy to take the time to explain difficult concepts to those less 
knowledgeable or experienced than himself, he has published numerous articles and papers on a 
wide range of mineralogical topics. 
A true natural historian, and accomplished photographer and mountaineer, he always seeks to 
understand the environment around him, with interests extending to botany, birds, and other 
wildlife as well as geology and industrial archaeology. 
 
We have watched each other’s families grow up, and on one occasion I remember him observing 
that “ interesting parents make for interesting children” . We have shared many days out in the Field 
together, and explored the summits of mountains and the bottom of holes in the ground. On one 
occasion we arrived home much later than planned, to be welcomed by a lecture from our 
respective wives, because we had found a superb cavity underground which demanded to be 
worked. 
 
Inventor of the Goldfish model of redox reactions in supergene mineralogy, and regular auctioneer 
at the BMS Symposium, the Founder©s Cup for 2005 goes to Trevor Bridges. 
 
10. Election of Officers 
 
The Treasurer, Secretary and Membership Secretary were willing to serve for another year.  
 
For the office of Chairman, Martin Stolworthy was nominated by Martin Gale and seconded by 
Ulrich Wagner. 
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Richard Belson was nominated for the office of Vice-Chairman by John Pearce and seconded by 
Jean Terry. 
 
They were elected unanimously by the other members at the meeting. 
 
11. Any Other  Business. 
 
Caldbeck Fells  
Roy asked Trevor Bridges to summarise the present position. 
 
Trevor said that during the past year the LDNPA, English Nature and the local RIGS group had 
been working out a system to relax the restrictions on collecting. Sites had been allocated to Red, 
Yellow or Green Zones. Roughton Gill was a Red Zone where collecting would not be allowed. 
Dry Gill and the Dale Beck valley were Yellow, and some restrictions would apply. Driggeth was 
a Green Zone and there was a presumption that collecting would be allowed. 
 
Trevor had had a good day out with Graham Standring, the LDNPA Ranger, and with John 
Hodgson, the Senior Archaeologist. They are hoping to shrink the Yellow Zone and expand the 
Green Zone, but things are moving slowly. John Hodgson is under pressure to complete a major 
project. 
 
Permission should be sought by writing to Graham Standring , Ranger North, LDNPA, Blencathra 
Centre, Threlkeld, Cumbria. This is an “open” permit for use during the year. Finds should be 
notified.  
 
Mike Leppington said that Hay Gill and water were off limits. It had been found that adits were 
being opened up. Trevor pointed out that this was more likely to be the activity of mine explorers 
than mineral collectors, adits being generally barren. 
 
Field Meeting. 
 
Roy asked whether there would be any interest in a Field Meeting, perhaps for a weekend in May, 
in Mid-Wales, Leadhills or East Cornwall/West Devon. 
 
There appeared to be limited support for the idea. 
 
Exhibition. 
 
Roy reminded members of the Diamond Exhibition at the Natural History Museum until the 
beginning of next year; it was highly recommended to him by Bob Symes. 
 
At this point Roy handed over to Martin Stolworthy as Chairman. 
 
Logo. 
 
Delegates were shown variations on the current logo and asked whether they felt any changes 
should be made. Support for the status quo was expressed. 
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Web Site. 
 
Andy would appreciate items for the Web Site. For a “virtual field trip”  a short piece of text about 
a locality plus around half a dozen photos with captions would be ideal.  Send these to 
andy@picus.co.uk 
 
Up-to date information regarding Branch Meetings would also be welcome. 
 
Frank Ince proposed a vote of thanks to Roy for all he had done for the Society since its inception, 
through two stints as Chairman. There was loud applause. 
 

 
Martin Stolworthy, the newly elected chairman closed the meeting at 10.55a.m. 

 
 
 
 

24TH BRITISH MICROMOUNT SYMPOSIUM – 2005 
Roy Starkey 

 
It is difficult to distinguish one year’s Symposium from the last – each year we all say to each 
other – “ It doesn’ t seem like 12 months since we were last here!”  Well, this year we can record a 
few changes! Firstly we were greeted in the Car Park by a team of cheery “porters”  eager to help 
delegates carry their stuff upstairs to the Lab. This was a very welcome innovation, particularly for 
some of our older members, and those laden down with thousands of swaps.  This year we 
attracted 79 delegates, but a few people had to drop out for various reasons. It was a lovely bright 
autumn morning once again and we were able to ferry our microscopes and specimens etc. into the 
Department of Geology without getting wet! 
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Bob Snowball putting Sue and Alan Edwards straight on a point. 

 
After a welcome cup of coffee, delegates settled down in the lecture theatre to hear Chairman Roy 
Starkey welcome them to the 24th British Micromount Symposium. 
 
This year we have two new Occasional Papers – No.19 Zeolites of the World (Excluding British 
Isles) and No.20 A Practical Guide to Producing Combination Photomicrographs of Micro-
Minerals. For members who were not able to be at Leicester you can obtain these directly from 
John Pearce (john-pearce@lineone.net). 
 
The first speaker was Tom Cotterell of the National Museum of Wales, talking on “What’s New in 
Wales? – Mineral Discoveries during the past 11 years” . Tom began by reviewing Richard Bevins’  
book “A mineralogy of Wales”  and then gave a comprehensive account of additions and updates 
to the 340 minerals recorded back in 1994 when the book was first published. 
 
More than 50 additions have been confirmed, 9 are ore minerals, 41 are secondary minerals, 4 are 
non-metallic vein minerals, and 4 new rock-forming minerals. 
 
It is planned to put a live database of Welsh Mineralogy onto the Internet in the fairly near future, 
rather than to produce a revised version of “A mineralogy of Wales”  in hard-copy form. Members 
can register with the NMW for notification of when the Site goes live – email to 
welsh.mineral@nmgw.ac.uk 
 
Ulrich Wagner from Germany was next to take the floor, delivering a most interesting and 
exhaustive account of “Collecting from the Laacher See area”  illustrated with his hallmark 
fantastic quality photomicrographs taken using his digital photography set-up. 
 
Ulrich, started with a series of maps showing the main collecting areas, and then followed with 
detailed accounts of the more important locations.  
 
First up was the quarry of Ettringer Bellerburg,which is to the west of Laacher See, with fine 
photos of some of the species to be found, including: pyroxene, hematite, topaz, zircon, mullite 
and many others.  
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Next, the area just to the south was covered with pictures of Wingertsberg and In den Dellen 
quarries, showing the fantastic stratification of the ash and lava flows in both places. These two 
quarries are where the superb crystals of hauyne,  pseudobrookite, magnetite and hematite are 
found and Ulrich produced pictures of these and other minerals that are to be found in the blocks 
of white material the were part of the strata. All in all there is not space here to do justice to 
everything Ulrich covered, but once again we were treated to a wonderful selection of mineral 
pictures by a true master of the art. 
 
After lunch delegates had a choice of participating in a workshop on Optical Microscopy with 
Nigel Hoppe, which proved very popular, or settling down for the annual "Mass Swap" in the lab 
area. 
 

 
Trevor Bridges – auctioneer par excellence! 

As usual, the afternoon passed quickly 
and it was soon time for the Annual 
Specimen Auction - presided over once 
again by Trevor Bridges as Auctioneer. 
 
As the day©s formal events drew to a 
close, delegates made their way out of the 
building and headed off to the Stoneycroft 
Hotel for dinner and socialising.  Once 
again the team at the Hotel did a great job 
and we enjoyed an excellent meal, 
followed by Ken Luff presenting the now 
traditional quiz.  The prize of luxury 
Thorntons chocolates was duly shared 
around everyone present, and  

members retired to the bar for more drinking talking and reminiscences. 
 

 
Cheers from the dinner at the Stoneycrof. 

 
Heads down for the after dinner quiz. 

 
Once again the hotel had made breakfast available from 7.00am which did much to alleviate the 
usual panic, and it seemed much more leisurely with delegates having plenty of time to get sorted 
and down to the University by opening time at 09.00am.  
 
At 10.00am we all gathered in the Lecture Theatre for the Annual General Meeting, and the 
necessary business was rattled through in about an hour.  (see elsewhere in this Newsletter for 
Minutes of the AGM). After five years in the post, having stepped in after the tragic death of Mike 
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Rothwell, Roy Starkey had decided to stand down as Chairman, and Martin Stolworthy was duly 
elected to serve as Chairman for the coming year. It had also been decided to amend the 
Constitution so that a post of Vice-Chairman could be created, and Richard Belson has been 
elected to serve as Vice-Chairman. 
 
David Roe then guided us through "What©s around on the tables", and his notes appear elsewhere 
in this newsletter.  

 
Next, Andy Castleton announced 
the results of the Micromineral 
Competition, which had attracted 
21 specimens, all of a much 
better quality than previous years, 
and as a consequence, tightly 
grouped when the scores were 
announced. In equal second 
place, with a total of 195 points 
(out of 250) were a fine specimen 
of brookite on quartz, from 
Prenteg, Gwynedd, Wales from 
Roy Starkey, and a lovely 
strunzite from Gravel Hill Mine, 
Perranporth, Cornwall from 
Martin Gale. The winner for the 
third time in 5 years was Rob 

Selley with a fantastic twinned cassiterite on a tourmaline needle, from Poldice Mine, Cornwall, 
awarded 200 points by the judges. Our thanks are due to all of the entrants and the judges too for 
making the competition such a success. What can you bring next year? Many thanks to Andy  and 
his team for coordinating all the entries and judging of the competition. 
 
The remainder of the day was spent chatting and swapping, and after lunch Roy Starkey invited 
delegates to relax with a slideshow of two talks he had prepared for the Baltimore Micromount 
Symp-osium. The first, “Minerals of Scotland”  took delegates on a tour of familiar and not-so-
familiar locations around Scotland, from Leadhills and Wanlockhead to the Western Isles, 
Cairngorms and as far north as Muckle Flugga in Shetland. The second presentation reviewed the 
state of Mineral Collecting in the UK, and included historical material, glimpses of some of our 
museum collections and a brief history of the BMS.  
 
The new Symposium Organising Team did a great job – many thanks indeed to Martin Gale, Greg 
Towning and Bob Cheetham and their helpers for all the hard work in making everything run so 
smoothly. We look forward to seeing you all again next year! 
 
Please do write in and tell us what you think about the Symposium format and content. It is your 
Symposium - we can do almost anything. Next year will be the 25th British Micromount 
Symposium and is sure to be something special. If you have an idea you’d like to put forward for 
any special events or topics to be included please do let Martin Gale or Martin Stolworthy know as 
soon as possible. Planning for next year’s weekend is already underway. 
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A NOTE FROM THE SYMPOSIUM ORGANISER 
Martin F Gale 

 
I like to think this was a successful symposium.  If so, it was because I was helped by two fantastic 
organisers in Greg Towning and Bob Cheetham, along with a good team of “gophers”  in Rob 
Selley, Andy Castleton and Nick Peters.  A lot of the credit should also go to Martin Stolworthy, 
Dick Belson and Kevin Johns for their fine work over the last 13 years, which all made our job 
easier. 
 
I would also like to thank Andy Castleton again and his team of judges for their professional 
approach to the very successful micromineral competition.  This was won for a third time by one 
of the aforesaid “gophers”  - Rob Selley - this was not a fix, honestly. 
 
I must also thank Andy Moule of Meiji Technology who did a fantastic job cleaning delegates’  
microscopes free of charge on the Saturday - a service we hope to have again next year. 
 
The Stoneycroft Hotel staff also, to my mind, deserve a tremendous thank you for all their hard 
work, both during and before the symposium. 
 
I feel the biggest thank you should go to all the delegates for having the confidence and trust in the 
team, allowing us to organise what is to me the years finest get together. 
 
My only request, please, is that delegates contact Greg or myself to let us know whether there are 
any changes we can make to help you enjoy the symposium.  Suggestions will be welcomed. 
 
All I can do now is to beg you all to come to the next symposium; next year this will be held at 
Leicester University on 23rd and 24th September.  Remember it will be our 25th and we want it to 
be the best yet, so get out your diaries and make a note of the dates. 

 
 
 
 
 

AROUND THE TABLES 2005 
David Roe 

 
My mineral locations are becoming few and far between – where there were once rich pickings it 
is all barren and worked out.  If they are not worked out by the Anglo Saxon obsession with 
working the 48+ hour week, then the excuse is building a mineral room or regular invasion by 
grandchildren.  The low point was reached early Saturday afternoon when that once proud site of 
Special Mineral Interest – Richard Belson – could only offer the solace of an empty bench and an 
iced Bakewell tart. 
 
No - it did get lower – the next site visited was entirely empty apart from a counterfeit – a lump of 
rock which had obviously had intimate contact with a concentrated solution of copper sulphate.  Its 
owner has requested anonymity. 
 
Luckily your correspondent has a very low pleasure level and managed to battle on round the 
tables to the sunnier uplands where Tom Cotterell was surrounded by his usual bevy of lovelies – 
little stepped Aztec temples of ewaldite from the increasingly fascinating Dolyhir – and something 
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easily seen by the naked eye – chunky clear crystals of edintongite worth collecting for the T Shirt 
alone – “ I’ ve been to Squilver Quarry” . 
 
Trevor Bridges continues his one man campaign to convince us of the wonders of mineralization 
processes – this time the stepwise replacement of barites to calcite – a fascinating suite of minerals 
which I would exchange for my three piece any time. 
 
This set me musing about eye/brain communication in mineral collecting – how many epimorphs, 
pseudomorphs and other assorted distortions have I unwittingly thrown to one side because I was 
concentrating on chemistry not the empty shape in between? Steve Burchmore really gave me 
cause to stop and ponder this.  He brought along a fascinating collection of New Cliffe Hill 
minerals – copper, cuprite, vesignite and silver – and one specimen that I found captivating.  
Labelled “ torbernite on cuprite”  it appeared over endowed in cuprite but peculiarly short on the 
torbernite – until in the brain at last recognised the shape of a solitary prism in the sea of red – and 
suddenly the dozens of green torbernite crystals appeared like grass on a ploughed Devon field as 
the brain conquered its red/green blind spot. 
 
Strange how there are fashions in minerals – New Cliffe Hill is a bit passé- but some will never be 
in fashion.  Take Uranaspinite from Needle Eye – a location that is so out of fashion that in will 
never suffer a drug expose in the News of the World - but Peter Hay has taken this dowdy Kate 
Moss of the mineral world to his heart – mainly thanks to his – and its - enthusiasm for UV light. 
 
Recognition comes slowly to some minerals.  Mike Leppington brought me up to date on zinco 
libethnite’s 100 year battle to receive the accolades it deserves – finally published by Richard 
Braithwaite et al in the last year.  He also pointed to a couple of cross dressers who can not agree 
on their name – Mike understands we should be bold enough to relabel most of our agardite as 
zelasiite – the latter almost permanently tangled the tongue.  No doubt this will be next years 
excuse for not bringing any minerals to the 2006 symposium - “My dear - I have been worn out by 
relabelling my agardites” . 
 
Another site that is never going to have the glamour of say Virtuous Lady Mine or Dirtlow Rake is 
Merehead Quarry –currently undergoing a rebranding exercise with the new name of Tor Works 
quarry.  Rick Turner had laboured amongst the depressingly smudgey lumps of black manganese 
oxide to find a delightful pocket of mereheadite delicately intertwined with an unidentified and 
oddly botanic pale green crystals.  Its identification is waited with interest. 
 
One site that was previously challenging has now become attractive only to the suicidal 
inclinations.  The path down to Cligga beach near Perranporth is now virtually impassable as a 
result of a rock fall – but it has provided some nice cassiterites for those brave enough to venture 
to the beach - and Jane Randle had several specimens.  On a much more positive note cliff erosion 
at Sidmouth provided Greg Towning with some fabulous clear elongated barytes crystals. 
 
David Roe had the pleasant experience of finding a comely but unremarkable feldspar crystal from 
Kessel Quarry moving rapidly up market when phenacite was identified as an unsuspected 
inhabitant.  Perhaps that is one of the joys of the BMS symposium – the enormous collective 
databank of knowledge so willingly shared amongst the BMS members which enable one to go 
home mineralogically –if not financially - richer after the weekend. 
 
And finally, yet again the new Cornish sport of “ follow the builder”  came up trumps for the ever 
industrious Rob Selley.  A minor building site at Roselidden yielded a number of quartz boulders 
and from these came some beautiful specimens - Rob seems to have a magic wand that turns the 
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Cinderella’s of the mineral world such as wolf Amite and feldspar into little gem fields.  This year 
he must have been using a truly powerful variety of Celtic charm to inspire his Roselidden 
cassiterites to put on such a show. 
 
There then followed the annual chastisement of the BMS faithful to return to their cabinets and get 
out those mineral delights that were wrenched from the earth over the years, exposed to the light 
for a few hours and then condemned to spend the rest of their lives hidden from sight.  In 2006 
they must be liberated by their owners so that they parade their exotic forms for our delight, 
education and - most important of all – a bit of fun. 

 
 
 
 
 

BMS OCCASIONAL PAPERS 
John Pearce 

 
Despite all the activities at the Symposium this year, members found time to browse through the 
two new papers and over 30 of each were purchased.  Overall members bought 85 BMS 
Occasional Papers.  We are also pleased that Roy, on behalf of BMS, is taking a complete set of 
these papers to present them to the Baltimore Mineral Society when he goes across the pond to 
pick up his gong. 
 
We have now produced 20 papers and there are 2 further ones in preparation: 
 

Silicates by Chris Duffin 
Radioactive Minerals by Rick Turner 

 
Also I should very much like to find an author for a paper on  
" The Cleaning of Minerals" .  Please contact me if you are interested.  It would probably be a 
2-3 year project drawing on ideas, techniques and experiences of other members. 
 
The 20 papers which have now been produced are detailed below: 
 
1. An Introduction to Micromounts Roy Starkey £1.00 
2. Determining the Optical Properties of Minerals Max Wirth £1.50 
3. Minerals are Chemicals John Pearce £1.50 
4. Paper Chromatography Max Wirth £1.00 
5. Using the Mineralogical Literature Roy Starkey £3.00 
6. Stereomicroscopes Mike Edwards £2.00 
7. Photography of Minerals through the Microscope Elsie Hansford £1.00 
8. A Guide to Micromounting: Part 1, Collecting Peter Braithwaite £1.50 
9. A Guide to Micromounting: Part 2, Micromounting  Peter Braithwaite £1.50 
10. A Guide to Micromounting: Part 3, Cataloguing Peter Braithwaite £1.50 
11. Chemical Testing of Mineral Grains David Green £2.00 
12. A Select and Personal Bibliography from the 

Mineralogical Magazine 
Roy Starkey £2.00 

13. Minerals are Chemicals Part 2: The Periodic Table John Pearce and 
Austin Woodbridge 

£3.00 

14. The Formation of Secondary Minerals David Alderton £1.50 
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15. Zeolites of the British Isles Oneta Wilson 
Alan Dyer 
&Hassan Enamy 

£3.00 

16. The Naming of Minerals Austin Lockwood £2.50 
17. Tourmaline (joint publication with the Norfolk 

Mineral and Lapidary Society) 
Paul Nicholson £3.50 

18. Minerals of the Mendips 2nd Edition 
Reprint for theRussell Society Southern Branch 

Gary Morse (Ed) £3.00 

19. Zeolites of the World (excluding the British Isles) Oneta Wilson 
Alan Dyer & 
Hassan Enamy 

£3.00 

20. A Practical Guide to Producing Combination 
Photographs of Micro-minerals. 

David Green £2.50 

 
Abstracts for the latest two papers are given below. 
 
Occasional Paper 19 - Zeolites of the Wor ld (excluding the Br itish Isles) 
 
This is the second paper on zeolites published by the British Micromount Society (BMS).  The 
first paper, number 15, describes the zeolites which have been found in the British Isles.  This 
second paper considers other zeolite species from the rest of the world.  It also presents further 
general information including descriptions of their geneses. 
 
Occasional Paper 20.  A Practical Guide to Producing Combination Photographs of Micro-
minerals. 
 
Software that combines the sharply focussed areas of a series of digital photos offers significant 
advantages when taking photos at magnifications greater than life size.  To get good results with 
this technique it is important to understand the limitations of the microscope and to have a good 
working knowledge of the camera and the software which is used.  The depth of field and 
resolution of the microscope at different magnifications must be taken into account when taking 
photos and the camera also needs to be set correctly.  This article offers a practical guide to digital 
combination photography using the Nikon Coolpix series of digital cameras and the freeware 
program CombineZ. 
 
If you are interested in purchasing any of the above papers, please write to : 
John Pearce: 7 Condor Way, Burgess Hill, West Sussex RH15 9QB. 
(or telephone 01444 233958).   Cheques payable to BMS please. 
 
Postage and packaging should be added at the following rates: 

Up to 3 copies  £0.75 

4 to 10 copies  £2.00  

11+ copies  £3.50 
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OCCASIONAL PAPER NO 20 – ERRATUM 
David Green 

 
Kevin Johns has spotted a mistake in the URL used for combineZ in the recent BMS occasional 
paper (No 20) on digital combination photography.  On page 7 line 4 the URL has got an 
unwanted hyphen before the "pwp". It should read: 
 

http://www.hadleyweb.pwp.blueyonder.co.uk 
 
 
 
 
 

BALTIMORE MICROMOUNT SYMPOSIUM – 7TH - 9TH OCTOBER 2005 
Roy Starkey 

 
As many of you will know, the principal reason that I travelled to the USA to attend the 49th 
Baltimore Micromount Symposium was to be inducted into the Micromounter’s Hall of Fame, as 
the first British recipient of this honour.  I arranged to travel out to Baltimore a day ahead of the 
Symposium so that I could visit the Smithsonian Museum in Washington D.C.  Paul Pohwat had 
kindly agreed to show me around “behind the scenes”  and I was able to see the “Blue Room” 
where reserve display specimens line the walls in glass fronted cabinets, and to spend some time 
looking through the drawers of the systematic mineral collection.  Paul had just taken delivery of a 
superb ferberite from Peru, 19”  x 14”  x 6”  and weighing in at 86lbs – it arrived in its own wooden 
crate!  Other recent acquisition “goodies”  included a superb arborescent acanthite from the Imiter 
Mine, Morocco, and possibly the first plumbogummite from the Qinglong Mine, South-west 
Region, China.  Paul also showed me an amazing euhedral afghanite on matrix, from the Jonduk 
Mine, Koksha Valley, Afghanistan, and a couple of wonderful proustite specimens.  The mineral 
and gem gallery at the Smithsonian was completely re-fitted back in 1997 and it is a truly splendid 
display (more of that on another occasion perhaps).  The weather was extremely wet in the 
Baltimore-Washington area on Friday and Saturday and I got thoroughly soaked walking back 
from the Smithsonian to the train station.  We had seven inches of rain in forty eight hours! 
 
The Symposium was 
held at the modern 
and plush head-
quarters of the 
Association of Mary-
land Hospitals and 
Health Systems, by 
kind permission of 
Cal Pierson (who 
hap-pens to be Presi-
dent of the MHA, and 
the Symposium Org-
aniser too!).  Del-
egates began to arrive 
at around 7.30pm for 
a buffet supper laid 
on by Steve and Carol 
Weinberger. 
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Lots of free material was laid out along the windowsills 
of the corridors and people were soon hard at work 
sifting through the material and catching up on news with 
fellow collectors – a very familiar scene. 
 
Immediately, I was being introduced to people I had 
heard of or read about, but never met – John Ebner 
(collector of historical mounts); Sugar and Bob White 
(recently moved from California to Tucson); Dick 
Thomssen; Joe Marty (my co-inductee for this year). 
 
Quintin and Willow Wight (from Ottawa, Canada) did a 
great job looking after me and ferrying me to and from 
the hotel to the venue, and out to eat, and had also 
brought a stereomicroscope along for me to use, which 
was great.  At around 8.45pm Cal Piersen welcomed 
everyone to the 49th BMS Symposium (note that here 
BMS = Baltimore Micromount Society and BrMS = 
British Micromount Society), and told delegates that they would do notices and announcements 
first thing on Saturday.  The Friday night programme was to consist of a presentation by myself 
“British Mineralogy – past, present and future” , and a short slide show by Quintin Wight featuring 
the British Micromount Society and Symposium.  The talk seemed to go down well and generated 
a fair bit of interest and questions.  Then it was back to the hotel for some much needed sleep and 
rest! 

 
John Ebner and his history of micromounting display. 

 
Saturday morning kicked off at 8.30am with Cal welcoming everyone (including a number of local 
members who had not made the journey to the venue on the previous evening).  There were about 
50 delegates altogether, and the main event took place in a very nicely laid out lecture room with 
benches for microscopes and swaps, and a nearby kitchen for refreshments. 
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Cal Pierson welcomes delegates to the 49th Symposium 

 
Cal invited everyone briefly to introduce themselves – something we might try at next years 
British Symposium perhaps? He began with those members of the Hall of Fame who were present 
– Joe Marty, Roy Starkey, Quintin Wight (of quintinite) and his wife Willow, John Ebner, 
Gene Bearss, Phil Evanoff and wife Cathy, Dick Thomssen (of dickthomssenite) and his wife, 
Gale, Sugar White and her husband, Bob.  Then on to the members of the Baltimore Society Len 
Morgan (aged 98) who still drives himself to the event from his home in New Jersey! Lou 
D’Alonzo who has only missed one of the 49 symposia to date, Mike Seeds (President of the 
BMS), Al Pribula who does much of the organising and is the driving force behind the auctions, 
Carolyn and Steve Weinberger who look after the International Directory of Micromounters and 
organise the catering for the Symposium, Bernie Emery and Lynn Luger members for 25 years, 
Phil (didn©t catch his family name), a member of 35 years standing, Ed Goldberg ( the youngest 
member when he joined at the age of 10 years old , some 41 years ago!), Scott French who is 
digitising Lou Perloff’ s 4000 mineral transparencies (and says he “wants one of everything in 
Fleischer” ! Dennis Coskren (of coskrenite) who is the only person with a permit to collect at Alum 
Cave Bluff, Jason Smith and his wife Mandy – Jason says that he has “got the disease really bad 
now” and has amassed 2000 different species in only 7 years collecting! The list went on and on – 
what a great gathering of like-minded souls. 
 
Cal also asked those present to pause for a moment to remember friends we had lost over the past 
year – Roy Grim (only two months ago), Stanley Gere, Jules Bernhardt, Garry Glenn, and Paul 
Smith who is at home and really very ill at the moment. 
 
Next up was Al Pribula to explain that there would be three separate auctions this year.  A silent 
auction running for 45 minutes this morning, a voice auction at 2.30pm and another silent auction 
later in the afternoon.  The silent auctions worked very well and we might like to try some variant 
of that at our Symposium too.  The Lots are laid out on tables with a biding sheet next to each lot.  
Delegates simply wander round and write their bid (in $) together with their bidders number (so it 
is relatively anonymous) and at the end of the bidding cycle the bid at the bottom of the page wins.  
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A reserve price is stated for each Lot – typically a couple of dollars or so.  The remainder of the 
morning was given over to swapping, buying and chatting.  Then it was time for lunch – an 
excellent spread laid on by Carolyn and Steve in the adjacent kitchen area. 

 
Silent Auction in full swing. 

 
I was quite overwhelmed by the generosity and friendliness of everyone present and was generally 
besieged by people wanting to show, give or ask me things.  I have come home with an amazing 
variety of micros, tools, photos, CD roms, and contacts for whom I need to do things or search out 
information! 
 
Perhaps the things I shall treasure most are a group of micromounts mounted by the Late Milton 
Speckels (author of the famous little pink book The Complete Guide to Micromounts).  I also 
learned that Quintin’s book “The Complete Book of Micromounting”  is currently being 
“ remaindered”  by the Mineralogical Record and wonder if the BrMS might like to place a bulk 
order and see if we can get some additional discount? 
 
Many of the Symposium delegates would be interested in exchanging materials with BrMS 
members and I will pass on contact details to Maria for her new venture in developing an Overseas 
Reference Collection. 
 
I met Cynthia Payne who is working as a volunteer at the Smithsonian, cataloguing the collection 
of the Late Randy Rothschild – some 5000 superb micromounts. 
 
Towards the end of the afternoon it was time for the awards ceremony.  First, Cal Piersen 
presented the Paul Desautels Award (for special contributions to the Baltimore Symposium) to 
Lou D’Alonzo, who attended his first Symposium in 1956 and has attended all but one of them 
since. 
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Next, Mike Seeds (President of the Baltimore Society) presented the Herb Corbett Award to 
someone whom he said was often not seen very much at the Symposium (because he was so busy 
behind the scenes organising the give-aways, auctions etc.) – this year the Award would go to Al 
Pribula. 
 
Quintin Wight was next to his feet to induct two new members into the Micromounter’s Hall of 
Fame.  First, Roy Starkey from Bromsgrove, UK, and second Joe Marty from Salt Lake City, 
Utah, USA.  Quintin briefly reprised the citations for each of the new members and warmly 
congratulated them on their respective achievements. 
 
I responded as follows: 
“ I have been fascinated by minerals from an early age.  I remember finding a piece of mica schist 
from Austria in a jar on my mother’s dressing table and asking what it was and where it came 
from.  After that I began to read books from the Public Library and make visits to the Natural 
History Museum in London.  From there I discovered the business of Gregory Bottley in Old 
Church Road, Chelsea, and made this a pilgrimage whenever I was in London.  Family holidays 
were directed to areas of geological interest – the Pennines, the Lake District, Wales and 
Scotland.   
 
I decided to pursue geology as a Degree subject at University and read Geology at Sheffield.  
After leaving University I took up employment in manufacturing industry, and enjoyed a 
developing interest in mineralogy and mineral collecting.  I was able to join the South 
Staffordshire Mineral and Gemstone Society, which met in Wolverhampton at a Pub outside the 
Villiers Motor Cycle Factory.  I became the Secretary and then Chairman of the Society and we 
gradually moved its activities more towards mining and minerals.  A change of job forced a move 
away from the area and I lost contact with that group.  At about the same time I had made contact 
with several micromount collectors via the Russell Society, and obtained a copy of Milton 
Speckels book “ The Complete Guide to Micromounting”  – still, I think a fantastic little 
publication.  At about the same time I managed to get a copy of the International Directory of 
Micromounters, via mail order from Randy Rothschild.  Surprised that there were very few British 
Micromounters listed, I decided to see whether I could do something to develop the hobby in the 
UK. 
 
The West Midlands Mineral and Mining Society took a stand at the British Lapidary and Mineral 
Dealer’s Association Mineral Show at Leicester in March 1981.  I prepared a photo display about 
micromounting and provided a “ letter box”  for people to register their interest, with the idea of 
creating a British Directory of Micromounters, from which the British Micromount Society was 
later born. 
 
The rest, as they say, is history.  I would like to acknowledge some of the many people who have 
influenced and helped me along the way, in mineralogy over the past 30 years or so.  My old 
friend and colleague, David Middleton of Codsall, Wolverhampton really introduced me to the 
idea of micromounting and taught me a lot about the subject.  Dave worked in the local steelworks 
and studied hard to expand and develop his technical knowledge.  Trevor Bridges of the Russell 
Society  became a firm friend and mentor, and to this day is a leading member of the BMS – this 
year receiving its Founder’s Cup in recognition of his services to Mineralogy and Micromounting.  
The Late Roger Harker provided a link to all things International in Micromounting, and knew 
Neil Yedlin.  It was a tragic loss when Roger died suddenly as a result of a bout of influenza.  
Throughout the past 30 years, my wife Mary has patiently supported and encouraged my interest 
in mineralogy and I pay tribute to her for her unstinting loyalty.  Max Wirth and the Late Kemp 
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Meikle have provided tremendous support and knowledge in the area of mineral identification and 
optical techniques, and my long time collecting partner and fellow  enthusiast, Neil Hubbard of 
Leicester, one of the finest “ eyeball  mineralogists”  of today, continues to be an inspiration to all 
of us.  Finally I should like to thank the members of the BMS who approached Quintin to enquire 
how a nomination to the Hall of Fame might be made – without them I would not be here today.  I 
am delighted and honoured to accept this award on behalf of everyone in the British Micromount 
Society and wider Mineral Collecting Community in the UK – thank you very much!”  

 

 
Joe Marty – the other inductee into the Hall of Fame for 2006 

 
There followed the taking of a great number of photos of various groups, presentations etc.  
including a line-up of those members of the Hall of Fame who were present at the Symposium (see 
photo). 
 
It is traditional for new inductees to give a presentation on a subject that demonstrates some of the 
attributes for which they have been nominated.  Joe Marty chose “A Mineralogical Tour of the 
Thomas Range, Juab County, Utah” .  He began by recalling that he first got into micromounting at 
a Show where he met Paul Desautels (who was unknown to him at the time) – asking Desautels 
“Do you know anything about micromounting!”  Joe’s talk described the general layout and 
location of the various localities within the Thomas Range, and included photos of the key sites 
and hints and tips on collecting (including the fact, that the very hard rhyolite is much easier to 
trim if it has been soaked in water beforehand).  There followed a truly mind-blowing slideshow of 
the fabulous microminerals for which the area is justly famous – red beryl, pseudobookite, topaz, 
weeksite, holtwoodite, autunite, as well as arsenates, oxides, carbonates, halides, almandine, 
bertrandite and many others.  Joe’s mineral photography is tremendous and he was kind enough to 
provide me with a copy of his presentation on CD ROM so I can run it through at next year’s 
Symposium if people are interested. 
 
We all headed off to Gunning’s renowned fish and crab restaurant in town 
(http://www.gunningsoriginal.com/aboutus.html – if you are ever in the area) for the evening meal.  
They coped well with the sudden influx of nearly fifty diners and we were back at the MHA 
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building in good time for me to give my presentation on “The Minerals of Scotland” .  I had taken 
over about 100 pieces of brewsterite from Strontian as give-aways, and these went down extremely 
well. 
 
Several of the BMS members had visited the UK and some had even been to Scotland.  There was 
much interest in the beautiful scenery, and Sugar White observed that she now had a much better 
feel for where all the specimens she’d bought over the years came from, and the hard work that 
had gone into obtaining them!  
 
Final cups of coffee, swapping and exchanging of tales rounded off the evening before we all 
made or way back to our respective accommodation. 
 
Kick-off on Sunday was at 08.00am, though many delegates didn’ t make it until a little later.  I 
was still making my way through people’s swap boxes and learning about lots of new species and 
localities.   
 
Al Pribula reminded delegates that next year would be the fiftieth Symposium and he wanted to 
make it “special”  – with a commemorative booklet, reminiscences, stories etc. 
 
The final presentation of the weekend was Jason Smith with a talk titled “Around the World in 80 
specimens” .  Jason is one of the younger members of the Society and loves the aesthetic aspects of 
micros, particularly rare species.  He lives near the Foote Mine in North Carolina, and has 
excellent material available for exchange from this famous locality.  He has only been collecting 
and trading micros for 7 years, but has already amassed 2000 different species! Jason’s 
photographic skills are also considerable and he “wowed” the audience with fabulous shots of 
(sometimes) very small crystals, beautifully lit and exposed.  There were too many for me to catch 
all the details on the hoof, but highlights included a green spodumene from N.C., eucryptite from a 
lead prospect near Hendersonville N.C., churchite from Kelly Bank Mine, West VA., an unknown 
nickel-sulphate from Hall’ s Gap, Kentucky, a quite wonderful cruciform steacyite from Mont 
St.Hilaire, and other MSH species including monazite, lanthanite-Ce, and daqingshanite-Ce.  
Again, Jason has kindly provided me with a copy of his presentation so I can run that at next year’s 
Symposium too – the photomicrography will inspire you all to have a go (Jason tells me he just 
holds his Coolpix up to the eyepiece of his microscope!). 
 
Towards the end of the morning I decided that I really MUST take a thorough look at the 
Micromounter’s Hall of Fame Display, curated by John Ebner.  I asked John to open up the glass 
topped cases so that I could take some close-up pictures and got him to explain what there was to 
see. 
 
The collection comprises three shallow, glass top cases about 18”  front to back, 4 feet wide and a 
couple of inches deep.  (see photos) The first case includes about 50 or so micromounts on glass 
microscope slides, labels signed by people after whom the mineral was named, and a 
miscellaneous collection of micromounts in wood, paper, plastic and card boxes.  Case number 
two has a copy of Milton Speckels book signed by the great and the good of the micromineral 
world, and a micromount by each of the members of the Hall of Fame.  Paul Seel’s original plaque 
dating from 1981 is in pride of place, and a second plaque (William L.  Van Horn – 2002) 
occupies the right hand end of the case.  The third case is a collection of micromounts of minerals, 
each prepared by the person after whom the mineral is named.  This is truly remarkable, and 
includes around 300 such specimens.  If any BrMS member is in a position to add to this unique 
collection, please let me know and I’ ll put them in touch with John Ebner.  Examples include – 
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bariandite, willhendersonite, queitite, cliffordite, whiteite, ludlockite, vaughanite, brianyoungite, 
zussmanite and many, many more. 
 
As the delegates gradually said their farewells and drifted away it was time to tidy the room, 
vacuum the floor and generally get the venue ready for business on Monday morning. 
 
It had been a truly memorable weekend, and I made a lot of new friends.  Perhaps the most striking 
thing about the whole event is that I felt that we could have swapped six BrMS members for six of 
those present in Baltimore, and brought them to the UK Symposium, and neither group of people 
would have noticed the difference.  The fellowship of Micromounting is thriving and strong – we 
just (both) need to attract some new younger members into the hobby. 
 
I would like to record my heartfelt thanks to Cal, Al, Carol, Steve, Quintin and all the other people 
who helped to make it such a successful and enjoyable weekend. 

 
 
 
 
 

FINDING YOUR WAY AROUND THE HIGHLANDS 
Roy Starkey 

 
On a recent trip to Mull and the Strontian area I was amazed to notice that many of the road signs 
now bear smart plastic labels on the reverse side giving a full six figure OS National Grid 
Reference.  Quite why this should be is beyond me, but if you have trouble telling your eastings 
from your northings, and are travelling along the  A861 (for example) check out a few road signs!  
Does anyone know why the council have been adopting this policy? 
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A NOTE FROM THE REFERENCE COLLECTION CURATOR: 
Mar ia Justamond 

 
Since the Symposium, I have been busy preparing the return parcel for the Association Française 
de Microminéralogie (AFM), due to reach them before their annual gathering end of October. 
Therefore, I have not yet been able to sort and catalogue all of the donated specimens for the 
British reference and foreign reference collections! 
 
I would however like to thank all contributors very much for their generosity, thus making this 
swap possible and also for giving an excellent start to the foreign reference collection.  
 
The micros received from the AFM are quite stunning, and will make an outstanding addition to 
our new collection. 
 
I will endeavour to make lists available as soon as practical! 

 
 
 
 
 

AN OCCURRENCE OF VIVIANITE: WHEAL DREA, ST JUST, CORNWALL 
[O.S. GRID REFERENCE: SW 365323] 

David Clough 
 
Wheal Drea is an old tin/copper mine (last worked in 1884), forming part of the Wheal Owles 
Group, located on the NE side of the Kenidjack Valley approximately 750 metres NNW of St Just. 
A specimen (one of three pieces retrieved from the same lump) collected recently from the 
substantial spoil dump close to the shaft adjacent to the valley road has been identified and 
confirmed by the Natural History Museum as the hydrated iron phosphate vivianite – 
Fe3(PO4)2.8H2O. The vivianite occurs on two of the pieces, in halves of a small cavity in the 
typical hard grey ‘ ironstone’  matrix which characterises much of the dump material, as an 
intergrown mass of very small waxy-looking jade green elongated prismatic crystals to 0.08 
millimetres, and also at the edges of the cavity as more distinct individual crystals and groups, 
apparently covering botryoidal goethite. On the third piece the vivianite occurs as a small group of 
indistinct darker green fibrous ‘blades’  to about 4 millimetres in a cavity associated with crystals 
of brown siderite.  
 
Some members will be aware that Wheal Drea has long been a reputed location for vivianite, 
along with other mines in the vicinity, e.g. Botallack, Parknoweth, Wheal Owles and Wheal 
Edward. The occurrence at the former two mines is recorded in Greg & Lettsom’s “Mineralogy of 
Great Britain & Ireland”  [1858]; and at the latter two in J.H. Collins’  “Handbook to the 
Mineralogy of Cornwall and Devon” [1892]. Reference to the above is included in Peter Golley & 
Richard Williams’  “Cornish Mineral Reference Manual”  [1995]; and a photograph of an ex Henry 
Ludlam (1822 – 1880) & Geological Museum, London specimen of vivianite from Wheal Owles, 
as radiating blades, is included in the mindat.org vivianite gallery: 

(http://www.mindat.org/picshow.php?id=9369) 
In addition I understand that other ‘old time’  specimens have occasionally materialised on dealer 
lists. However, to my knowledge, vivianite has not been found in recent times. 
 
Members may recall that in 1984 I erroneously reported, without confirmation, the occurrence of 
vivianite from Wheal Drea in BMS Newsletter No. 10. Unfortunately the specimens turned out to be 
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barite (see BMS Newsletter No. 15 [1985]). However, on this occasion I am pleased to have been 
able to receive x-ray confirmation from the Natural History Museum and gratefully thank Peter 
Tandy (Curator at the Mineralogy Department) together with Charlotte Stockley (Departmental 
Administrator) for their help in this respect. My original enquiry specimen has been retained by the 
Museum for reference purposes. 

 
 
 
 

THE FINAL WORD 
Mike Dannatt 

 
Having read from beginning to end, you will by now be aware that, in my written report to 
members, I gave notice that I felt it time that someone else took over as editor of this newsletter.  
After the AGM, Martin Gale kindly offered to take over the post so this really is my final word as 
editor. 
 
I say above my written report because I missed the Symposium for personal reasons.  My wife and 
I had been obliged, due to family obligations, to shift our planned visit to the Western Isles from 
June.  Mid-September was the only time which fitted in at all.  As a result, even as the AGM was 
in full swing, I was sitting on a particularly “gneiss”  piece of rock at the Butt of Lewis watching 
hundreds – maybe even thousands – of gannets streaming from the east and turning south. 
 
Enough of that, the Society’s wondrous new printing facilities which Martin looks after has 
enabled me to take full advantage of the colour photographs which Roy Starkey provided from two 
Symposia and from a trip to Scotland.  Martin kindly printed a colour version of the last newsletter 
and did a quick opinion survey among his local members and the idea received their unanimous 
approval.  Martin and I hope that you all approve the new format. 
 
I took on the job of newsletter editor just over nine years ago, knowing that I had two hard acts to 
follow in Mick Cooper and Malcolm Southwood.  To me, both were experts and I was a mere 
beginner – my knowledge of minerals was limited and I had only just become fascinated in micro-
minerals.  I am still a beginner but my spell as editor has certainly led to a much wider range of 
friends in the micromounting/micromineral world.  I shall always be grateful for the opportunity 
which the BMS gave to me when they entrusted me with the job. 
 
I am grateful, too, for the support that I received over the years.  My grateful thanks go to all those 
who sent in contributions, whether regular or occasional.  Please continue to support Martin and 
remember, if you want a colour newsletter, you must let Martin have colour photographs to use. 
 
Martin’s contact details are as follows: 
 
Address: 23 Elm Rise, Witham, Essex  CM8 2LE 
 
Telephone: 01376 520606 
 
E-mail: mar tinfgale@btinternet.com 
 
I look forward to reading issue 72 in four months– best wishes to you Martin. 
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BRANCH NEWS 
 

MIDLAND BRANCH 2006 MEETINGS - Mar ia Justamond 
 

Sunday 22nd January 

Sunday 19th March 

Sunday 15th October 

Sunday 3rd December 
 
Meetings are held at: St Ninian’s Church Hall, Caldwell Grove, Solihull - from 2.00 to 4.30pm.  
For further information, members can contact Maria Justamond on 01939 251474. 

 
SOUTH EAST BRANCH 2006MEETINGS - Peter  Wallace 
 

February 12th. 

May 14th. 

August 6th. 

November 12th. 
 
Our meetings are held on a Sunday afternoon starting at 2.30pm at The Ringway Community 
Centre, 268,Baring Rd., Grove Park, London. SE12  ODS.  For further information please contact 
Peter Wallace on 01689 828104 or e-mail ppwallace@tinyworld.co.uk 

 
 

MEMBERSHIP NEWS 
PLEASE TAKE NOTE AND AMEND YOUR RECORDS ACCORDINGLY: 

 

Changes of address, telephone or  e-mail details: 

Member New or  corrected details. 
Joakin Persson 94 Boyd Avenue, Padstow, Cornwall, PL28 8HD 

Tel: 07952 950032 
Tim Riley 7 rue de la Fargue, La Vallée Heureuse, 66690 Sorède, France 

Tel: 0033 468 893613 
Steve Rust and 
Christine Hacker 

19 Bernstein Close, Brownswood, Milton Keynes, MK7 8EH 
Tel: 01908 639891 

Martin Stolworthy Homeview, 1 Richmond Place, Lyng, Norwich, Norfolk, NR9 5RF 
Tel: 01603 872420 

 
New members: 

Member Contact details. 
David Aubrey-
Jones 

62 Rosehill Park, Emmer Green, Reading, Berkshire, RG4 8XF 
Tel: 01189 463197 E-mail: david@liroconite.com Web:www.liroconite.com 

Nicholas Richards 31 Pleshey Close, Worle, Weston-super-Mare, Somerset, BS22 9DM 
E-mail: nick@richards78.freeserve.co.uk 

 


